NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 5th November 2019.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, D Rigby, L Lloyd, R Barnes and County Cllr Vic Dennis.  Also present was Jack Simpson from the Tenby Observer.
100/19
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllrs D Harding, G Meredydd, R Platt, M Platt, E Rogers, D Norcross and County Cllr Morse.  Prior to tonight’s meeting, the Clerk read out a letter from Cllr R Platt asking for a six months extension to her leave of absence from Council duties due to illness.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that this is in Order and that Council would approve Cllr R Platt’s extension of absence.    
101/19
 DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Nothing known at this stage.
102/19
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 1st October 2019 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Lloyd and agreed by full Council.  The minutes of the Meeting held on the 29th October 2019 was approved.  Proposes by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Barnes and agreed by full Council.
103/19
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Town Hall Clock.  The Clerk stated that all is currently well with the Town Hall Clock and asked that if anyone notices that it has stopped to let her know.
b)
IOSH.  The Clerk stated that she had attended and passed the IOSH training.  The Clerk added that as Providence Training Ltd did not accept cheques, she paid for the course on her debit card and received a cheque from the Town Council for reimbursement.  

c)
Barrier.  The Clerk reported on the reply she had received from the County Council in respect of a key for the barrier to the lower Town Moor Car Park.
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The email stated that the emergency services have access to this barrier and if anyone else wishes access to inform the County Council who will arrange for a CEO to attend to open and re-lock the barrier.  The County Council do not feel that handing out a key would be appropriate.  Cllr Rees explained her reasons for wanting a key and County Cllr Dennis agreed to speak to the County Council about this. 

d)
BT Kiosk removal.  The Clerk had spoken to the County Council who agreed to inspect the area concerned and will then contact BT.

e)
Vehicle activated Speed sign.  The Clerk stated that the price for this relocation has reduced due to a new contract agreement and the cost is now £855.44.    Once payment is made, the work will be programmed.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should pay the County Council invoice in order that the relocation can be carried out.   Money is to be vired from the Contingency fund for this payment. 
104/19
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)
a)
County Cllr Dennis stated that work has commenced on Carding Mill Lane for the multi user path.

b)
County Cllr Dennis stated that the new year 6 students have had their first interaction with the members of the Living Memory group.

c)
County Cllr Dennis stated that he had attended the Bloomfield AGM and that there was a good turnout.

d)
County Cllr Dennis had attended a seminar on the LDP’s new candidate sites.

e)
County Cllr Dennis had attended the recycling event at Bloomfield which incorporated the active routes in the town and the multi-user path.

f)
County Cllr Dennis mentioned the Credit Union’s arrangement with the Queen’s Hall commencing on the 15th November 2019.

g)
County Cllr Dennis stated that the Planning Application for change of use of the old Sorting Office in Spring Gardens was heard today by the Planning and Public Rights of Way Committee and was passed.
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h)
County Cllr Dennis informed Council that the County Council are monitoring the situation with food waste at Back Lane.  

105/19
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Royal British Legion.  The Clerk had received an invitation from the Legion to the Remembrance Day Parade and Luncheon on the 10th November 2019.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would forward the Legion a cheque for £25 being £18.50 for the poppy wreath and a £6.50 donation.  Cllr Walters reminded Councillors to bow their heads as they pass the Cenotaph as a mark of respect. 
b)
Back Lane.  The Clerk had received photographs of rubbish being left at Back Lane the day after the refuge lorry had been collecting in Narberth.  The Clerk had forwarded this on to the County Council.  Cllr Rees stated once again that this is a public highway and that people have the right to drive down the Lane.  
c)
Notice Board.  The Clerk stated that Mr Maxwell had made and installed a new Town Council Notice Board.  The Clerk had thanked Mr Maxwell for this and informed Council that the Notice Board was of a high standard.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to thank Mr Walters on behalf of the Council.

d)
Donation.  The Clerk stated that she has received a copy of the accounts from the Rugby Club and has released the Council’s donation for 2019-20.  The Clerk had received an email thanking the Town Council for their continued support of the youth.
e)
Recycling Collection.  The Clerk had received an email from a local business regarding the fact that they have to place their rubbish outside on a Friday at 5 p.m., ready for collection on Monday at 6.30 a.m.  The concern is rubbish being potentially blown around the town over the weekend and the town looking untidy with rubbish bags being left out in the streets.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would request that the County Council collect this waste after 9 a.m. on Mondays in order that the businesses can put their rubbish out on arriving at work on Monday morning. 

f)
Society of Council Clerks.  The Clerk had attended the recent meeting in Carmarthen and informed Council that they have to check that their webpage 
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meets the new regulations and they also have to produce an Accessibility Statement.  The Clerk will check with the County Council that the Town Council’s page conforms to the new regulations. 

g)
Donation Request.  The Clerk had received a request for a donation towards Elly’s Ward 10 Flag Appeal.  This will be kept until the March meeting.

h)
Save Easy Credit Union.  The Clerk had received an invite for the Mayor and Councillors to attend the launch of the pop-up branch of the Credit Union at the Queen’s Hall on Friday 15th November at 10a.m. – 12 noon.  
i)
Payphone removals.  The Clerk had received a consultation document via the County Council on BT’s intention to remove the payphone at Station House, Station Approach, Narberth.  The Council were asked for their comments on whether they object or wish to adopt the payphone by the 18th November 2019.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council do not wish to adopt the payphone at Station House.  However the Clerk was asked to chase BT about the ATM which had been planned to be installed at their red kiosk in Market Square.

j)
Securing Biodiversity Enhancements.  The Clerk had received a letter from the Welsh Government in relation to Planning Policy Wales.  The Clerk had emailed a copy of this letter to Councillors.
k)
St James Street.  The Clerk had received a letter and a petition from residents of St James Street regarding the County Council’s proposal to install yellow curb lines (squibs) on the pavement outside Haines and Lewis Solicitors down to Plum and Vanilla Café.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that he has spoken to the lady concerned and that she is aware of the current situation and the fact that a full traffic study is to be undertaken in Narberth.  
l)
Stopping up.  The Clerk had received a notice of application for an Order that the highway being the front of 8-11 Church Street be stopped-up.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council had no objection to this application.

m)
Grace Church.  The Clerk had received an invitation to the traditional Christmas Carol Service in the Queens Hall on Sunday 15th December at 10.30 a.m. 
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n)
Castle.  The Clerk had received an email from the Police regarding the alcohol and drug problems at the Castle grounds, the amount of rubbish/broken glass being left.  Although the Police will continue to monitor the area, they did ask that the Castle gates be locked during the evenings.  Council stated that unfortunately they are unable to lock the gates.

o)
Emails.  The Clerk stated that she had forwarded the following email on to Councillors:

· Pembrokeshire County Council and Town and Community Councils Charter for Partnership.

· Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales Annual Report – consultation period runs until the 10th December 2019.
· Biodiversity Enhancement in development proposals – duties contained in the Environmental (Wales) Act 2016.

· Antur Teifi newsletter.

· One Voice Wales bulletin.

· Welsh Government SuDS.

106/19 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
a)
19/0704/PA  Garage and Store, Town Moor – Demolition of existing garage/store.  Construction of 1 lock up shop unit – No objection.

106.1
  Planning permission was Conditionally Approved to:
a)
19/0479/PA  Coomaasie, Redstone Road – Variation of condition 2 planning application number 15/0955/PA .   
The Clerk had received notification that the planning application for a change of use of the former Royal mail sorting office to a dwelling was being heard by the Planning and Public Rights of Way Committee today.

107/19
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Street signs.  The street sign for Spring Gardens and Eastgate Corner need replacing.  County Councillor Dennis agreed to follow this up with the County Council. 
b)
Waste collection.  Cllr Rigby asked if the same regime applied to people living in flats and was informed by County Cllr Dennis that this is not so.
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c)
Junctions.  The Clerk was asked to inform the Police that motorists were still illegally parking on junctions in Narberth, in particular Jesse Road/Springfield Park.
d)
Fire Station.  Cllr Walters informed Council that complaints had been received regarding the rubble being left following the path that was installed between the Fire Station and the Library.  Cllr Rees will look into this.

e)
Signage.  Council discussed the amount of signage being put up on the railings and street furniture around the memorial in Narberth.  County Cllr Dennis stated that this is a traffic hazard as it obstructs the view of motorists and could also cause a distraction, especially near the crossing point at the top end of the High Street.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that a piece should go in the Observer stating that all signs will be removed.  Jack is to report on this issue.

108/19
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 9)
There was nothing to report.

109/19
MEMORIAL BENCH:  (Agenda item 10)

Members discussed the location for the memorial bench and Cllr Walters informed members that the bench outside Andrew Rees’ is a lot longer than the memorial bench.  Cllr Walter proposed putting the bench around the memorial, opposite the Chip Shop.  Cllr Rees proposed that the bench would be better at the top end of the memorial facing up St James Street.  Cllr Lloyd seconded this and Cllr Walter retracted his proposal.  All members were in agreement with this location.
110/19
KILN PARK CORNER:  (Agenda item 11)

Members discussed the idea of putting a picket fence and a Welcome to Narberth sign at Kiln Park Corner as discussed at a site meeting with Cllr Lloyd, Cllr Rees, County Cllr Morse and Claire Williams from the County Council.  Cllr Lloyd is to chase Claire Williams on this and also the installation of red hatching with 30 mph written in large print on the road.  This work can then be accounted for in the Precept.
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111/19
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk stated that the Contractor had been given a key to the Undercroft and had taken the motifs away to be tested.  The Contractor had asked if someone could walk around the town with him to identify where the motifs were to be installed so that he could take photographs and the lamppost numbers.  Cllr Rigby and Cllr Walters agreed to go with the Clerk to do this task.

112/19
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 13)

112.1
Income received:

a)
Nat West Interest –


£     3.87
b)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit –
£457.68
112.2
Payments due:

a)
Clerk – Mileage for 4 trips to Neyland plus 1 trip to Carmarthen 



and Car Parking fee in Carmarthen - 



 
£  81.60

b)
PCC – VAS relocation - 






£855.44

c)
Chris Viggars – 2 x Church and 2 x Castle 



£430.00
d)
Chris Viggars – Church Bank and weed killing -


£280.00

e)
Chris Viggars – 4 x Pruning sessions 


and second cut of common land - 




£435.00 

f)
Chris Viggars – Second cut of Footpaths - 



£465.00

g)
Royal British Legion – wreath and donation - 



£   6.50





IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Lloyd and agreed by full Council to make these payments.

The Clerk had forwarded the latest copy of the Town Council’s budget tracker document to all Councillors which they found to be in order.
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